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Abstract: Many primary school children have fundamental learning gaps in the acquisition of reading skills 

and they actually go through primary school and complete without learning how to read fluently and accurately. 

A quasi experimental research design was used for this study. Both purposive and random sampling techniques 

were used for the study. Only pupils who fulfilled particular conditions peculiar for the study were allowed to 

participate. a pre-designed EpiData Version 3.1 (EpiData Association, Odense Denmark, 2008) database which 

had in-built consistency and validation checks was used to enter the data. According to the result gotten, 

Comparing between the experimental and the control group, though there was an increase in the difference in 
favor of the experimental group, this difference was not significant (Mann Whitney U test: P>0.05). The 

average score in fluency in the experimental group at pre-test was 3.111 with median at 3.000, and increased to 

3.667 at post-test and this improvement was significant (Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test: P=0.047).These Reading 

problems are manifested through difficulties in word decoding, vocabulary, fluency and comprehension (Ehri, 

2002). Many pupils have problems acquiring‟ reading skills because they lack specific skills necessary for 

proficient reading. This is a very serious problem that begins at the pre reading stage where pupils with reading 

problems are unable to identify and differentiate between letters for example „d‟ and „p‟. This problem usually 

gets worse as the children progress in their educational career. If this problem is not identified and remedied, at 

the initial stage, the children will start to manifest common mistakes in the auditory and visual aspects like 

omission, inversions, as well as substitution of words and letters. For example making mistake in reading the 

word „pat‟ and „bat‟, „bull‟ and „pull‟ „pool‟ and „pull‟ etc. They can also make mistakes in pronouncing and 
spelling words like „church‟ and „such‟ as well as the long „ee‟ sound in „seed‟ and the short „ea‟ sound as in 

„seat‟. Generally children with reading problems manifest in different ways such as slow reading speed, poor 

comprehension when reading material either aloud or silently , omission of words while reading, reversal of 

words or letters while reading, difficulty decoding syllables or single words and associating them with specific 

sounds (phonics) and limited side words. In addition to these  symptoms, children with reading problems also 

experience delay in spoken language, confusion with opposites like (up /down), confusion with directions, 

(left/right) handed, mathematical disorders as well as disorder of written expression. For example they can 

write the following sentence as follows “the owl was a bird”as “Teh owl saw a brid”. 
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1. INTRODUCTION  

Children with reading problems face a lot of academic problems that can lead to frustrate them and 

some even end up dropping out of school. According to Ramiro (2013), a UNESCO survey carried 

out in 2010 found that only about 20 percent of Cameroonian children could read. Problems such as 
lack of phonetic awareness, inadequate use of dictionaries, lack of parental encouragement, and 

inadequate exposure to printed materials are highlighted in relation to reading. English Language 

reading problems are aggravated in most village schools, such as GS Bukwai because children spent 

majority of the time speaking in pidgin and in their native language. English language is only read and 
only spoken during school hours. Because of these fundamental knowledge gaps, teachers need to 

adapt teaching to meet the needs of each individual learner particularly in the skills necessary to apply 
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phonemics, decoding, fluency and comprehension. The problem is further compounded with poor 

strategies used by some teachers for the teaching of reading. Many teachers are still stock with the old 
traditional methods of teaching reading Many teachers get frustrated with children with reading 

problems because they lack effective strategies to handle diversity in the classroom. While some 

teachers exhibit poor knowledge of pedagogy of reading instruction, others simply find it too 
cumbersome to implement and prefer to use the traditional methods. It is not uncommon to find 

teachers who remain insensitive to diverse learners in the classroom and teach as if all children were 

of equal learning preferences. The consequence is poor performance of learners with reading 
problems.  If this problem is not handled then many children may develop more severe reading 

problems, with higher rates of school dropouts or grammar problems in higher classes.   

2. BACKGROUND AND STATEMENT OF THE STUDY 

With the high prevalence of children with reading problems in classrooms there is a need for teachers 

and educational institutions to develop new pedagogical techniques of helping children with reading 
problems acquire reading skill of which differentiated  of instruction  is one of them. Differentiated 

instruction is the model that proposes a rethinking of the structure, management and strategies of 

handling children in a diverse classroom including those with reading problems. (subban, 2006 ). 

Differentiation is not a new concept; the one room school house is an ideal example of how teachers 
have attempted to meet the needs of all students.  (Anderson, 2007).  Though differentiated instruction 

seems to be a broad term, it mainly refers to those classroom practices embodying student learning 

styles, interest, and prior knowledge. (Benjamin, 2002), states standards represent the knowledge to 
be taught but differentiated instruction gives a meaningful way to teach those required standards 

(Patheroe, 2007). 

According to Tomlinson et al (2003), differentiated instruction is “an approach to teaching in which 

teachers proactively modify curriculum, teaching methods, resources, learning activities, and student 

products to address the needs of individual students and small groups of students to maximize the 
learning opportunity for each student in the classroom” (Tomlinson, Brighton, Hertberg, Callahan, 

Moon, Brimijoin, Conover, & Reynolds, 2003, p. 121). Differentiating instruction for children with 

reading problems involve three categories of modification. (a) Content, (what to learn) (b) 

instructional processes (how to learn it) and (c) work product (how to evaluate the outcome), which 
will help them improve reading skills. Differentiated Instruction is based on the use of techniques 

such as pre-assessment, precision teaching, brain based learning, instructional scaffolding and flexible 

grouping. With an understanding of the above conceptualization of reading problems and 
differentiated instruction, the present study was motivated by an observed presence of learners with 

reading problems in primary schools within Fako Division of the South West Region of Cameroon. 

Most teachers possess inadequate pedagogical skills to deal with these pupils especially teachers 
found in regular classrooms. Failure to propose early intervention procedures may result to more 

severe reading difficulties in children with these problems. Hence this study set out to examine the 

effect of differentiated instruction on the performance of children with reading problems in Fako 

Division, South West Region of Cameroon. 

Contextually, many primary school children in Cameroon have experience critical learning issues in 
the acquisition of reading skills. This is a very serious problem which reading fluency, decoding, 

comprehension, recall, vocabulary and pronunciation. These problems are manifested through 

omissions, inversions, and substitution. Usually children with reading problems are unable to read and 

identify words that begin with /p/,and /d,/ch/ and /sh/ words. This fact was further confirmed by the 
researcher in an evaluation exercise carried out on Monday the 4

th
 of May in Government primary 

school Bukwaie. Out of nineteen children in primary four, though they could write out the alphabet in 

both upper and lower case letters properly except one student, only three could score above average in 
the exercise given to them. They made common mistakes in reading spelling words like /pool/  for 

/pull/, /bak/ for /firday/ for /Friday/. 

3. OBJECTIVES / PURPOSE OF STUDY 

The main objective of the study was to examine the effect of differentiated instruction on the   
performance of children with reading problems in Fako Division, South West region Cameroon. 

The study was guided by two specific objectives, aimed at examining: 

1. The effect of differentiated instruction on the performance of children in decoding skills. 

2. The effect of differentiated instruction on the performance of children in fluency skills. 
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3.1. Research Questions 

The specific research questions included:  

1. To what extent does differentiated instruction affect the performance of children in decoding 

skills? 

2. How does differentiated instruction affect the performance of children in fluency skills? 

4. REVIEW OF RELATED LITERATURE 

4.1. Conceptual Perspectives 

4.1.1. Meaning of Differentiated Instruction 

Tomlinson (2005) considers differentiated instruction as a philosophy of teaching that is based on the 

premise that students learn best when their teacher accommodate the differences in their readiness 

levels interest and learning profiles.  To differentiate instruction is to recognize students varying 
background knowledge, readiness, language, preference in learning, interest and to react responsively.  

Hall, (2002) stated that, to differentiate instruction is to acknowledge various students backgrounds, 

readiness levels languages, interest and learning profile.  This therefore suggests that to differentiate 
instruction for students is for the teacher to tap into the needs of the students.  Differentiation further 

suggests that teachers can craft lessons in ways that tap into multiple student interest to promote 

heightened learner interest in the standard.  Differentiation allows teachers to vary the ways in which 

students work, alone or in groups, auditory or visual means, or creatively to further enhance student 
learning. (Tomlinson 2005), stated that the main objective of differentiation is to take full advantage 

of every student’s ability to learn, she further points out that differentiating can be performed in a 

variety of ways and if teachers are willing to use this philosophy, in their classroom, they opt for more 
effective practice that responds to the needs of diverse learners.  Tomlinson (2000) maintains that 

differentiation is not just an instructional strategy, nor is it a recipe for teaching, rather it is an 

innovative way of thinking about teaching and learning. 

Differentiated Instruction sees the learning experience as social and collaborative; the responsibility of 

what happens in the classroom is first to the teacher and then the learner.  Based on this Mulroy and 

Eddinger (2003) adds that differentiated instruction emerged within the context of increasingly 

diverse student population.  Within the learning environment permitted by the differentiated 
instruction model, teachers, support staff and professionals collaborate to create an optimal learning 

experience for students.  Mulroy and Eddinger (2003), add that, within this learning environment, 

each student is valued for his or her unique strengths.  While being offered opportunities to 
demonstrate skills through a variety of assessment techniques. Differentiated instruction presents an 

effective means to address learner’s variance Tomlinson (2004) also opines that it incorporates current 

research into the workings of the human brain, while supporting the multiple intelligences and varying 

learning styles within contemporary classrooms.  Differentiation provides a crucial platform for all 
teachers of inclusive classrooms, to create opportunities for success for all students (Tomlinson 2002).  

Differentiated classroom balances learning needs common to all students, with more specific needs 

tagged to individual learners. Differentiation can liberate students from labels, offering students 
individual opportunities to perform at their best.  Practicing differentiation enables teachers to shift 

their thinking from completing the curriculum and compels them to move closer to catering for 

individual student needs.  Tomlinson (2009) further states student differentiating instruction allows 
the teacher to focus on the same key principle for all students, however the instructional process, the 

pace, and rate towards understanding these concepts varies.  There are provision for every child to 

learn quickly and as deeply as possible as indicated by  

(Turhle, 2000).  Teachers opting for differentiations find that they can use time and resources, flexibly 
and creatively, to assist and create an atmosphere of collaboration in the classroom. 

A fundamental fact in the differentiation model is that teachers must engage student in Classroom 

activities.  Research supports the view that curricula should be designed to engage students; it should 
have the ability to connect to their lives and positively influence their levels of motivation as stated by 

Coleman (2001).  Teachers are required to know their students backgrounds and their cultural links 

because this will enable teachers to figure out their strengths thereby helping them to move forward. 
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Differentiation is a complex and sometimes perplexing concept Tomlinson (1999), the main authority 

in this field expresses the fact that differentiation is not an instructional strategy or a teaching model.  
It is a way of thinking about teaching and learning, whereby learners are exposed to a plan of action 

which takes into consideration learner’s readiness, interest and learning profile.  It is a way of 

thinking that challenges how educators typically envisage assessments, teaching learning classroom 
roles, use of time and curriculum.  Rather than providing a preplanned set of teaching and learning 

strategies, differentiation requires that teachers re-evaluate classroom structures and functions in their 

entirety.  Differentiation changes the teachers’ role from classroom commander to facilitator of time 
and space. As an assessor of students, the teachers’ main role is to becoming a helper engaging 

students in rewarding tasks. 

Conclusively Differentiation is a term often used with little knowledge of its true meaning.  In order 

to fully understand the underlying concepts behind this approach, to teaching or delivering instruction, 
these misunderstanding must be clarified.  First differentiation is not providing a variety of different 

unrelated activities for students.  Rather it is a good teaching strategy focus on key concepts and skills 

based on those concepts.  All students regardless of ability or readiness should be challenged to make 
sense of essential understanding (Association for supervision and curriculum Development, 1997).  

Another common misconception is that differentiated instruction means that a teacher must create a 

separate activity for each student.  Not only is this unmanageable but it also not the best practice; 
because students need opportunities to work together as well as alone.  Instead educators must provide 

a variety of inter-related, well planned instructional activities base on ongoing assessment of student 

strengths and weaknesses.  Once teachers have a clear idea of what their students need, they can 

adjust curriculum base on students’ differences (Mitchell and Hobson 2005). 

4.2. Word Decoding 

A code is a system of signals used to represent assigned meanings. Signals can be numbers (as in a 

military code), dots and dashes (Morse code), or letters (as in an alphabetic language like English). In 
themselves these signals are meaningless. They become meaning-bearing units only when an 

individual knows what meanings can be assigned to the signals. When an individual can apply 

meaning to signals, that person has learned to decode (Beck and Joel, 2002). In written alphabetic 

languages such as English, the code involves a system of mappings, or correspondences, between 
letters and sounds. When an individual has leaned those mappings, that person is said to have “broken 

the code.” Now the individual can apply his or her knowledge of the mappings to figure out plausible 

pronunciations of printed words (Beck and Joel, 2002). 

Most of the time, competent adult readers do not need to apply their knowledge of the mappings 

system consciously to recognize the words they encounter. If they do encounter a word they have 
never seen before, however, they are able to bring their knowledge of the code to bear in a deliberate 

and purposeful way. A number of terms are used to describe the application of the code when reading. 

It may be useful to consider the terms in light of two extremes of attention a reader pays to the code. 
At one extreme readers apply their knowledge of the code immediately and without any apparent 

attention. The terms used to describe this immediate phenomenon are word recognition, word 

identification, and sight word recognition. At the other extreme readers consciously and deliberately 
apply their knowledge of the mapping system to produce a plausible pronunciation of a word they do 

not instantly recognize, such as the name of a character an English speaking reader might encounter in 

a Russian novel. The term associated with this self-aware “figuring out” is word attack. Individuals 

involved in either extreme are decoding in that they are using symbols to interpret a unit that bears 
meaning. Hence, word recognition, word identification, word attack, and sight word recognition are 

all terms applied to decoding, albeit to decoding with different levels of conscious attention (Beck and 

Joel, 2002). 

Early attainment of decoding skill is important because this early skill accurately predicts later skill in 

reading comprehension. There is strong and persuasive evidence that children who get off to a slow 
start rarely become strong readers (Stanovich, 1986). Early learning of the code leads to wider reading 

habits both in and out of school (Juel, 1988). Wide reading provides opportunities to grow in 

vocabulary, concepts, and knowledge of how text is written. Children who do not learn to decode do 
not have this avenue for growth. This phenomenon, in which the “rich get richer” (i.e., the children 

who learn early to decode continue to improve in reading) and the “poor get poorer” (i.e., children 

who do not learn to decode early become increasingly distanced from the “rich” in reading ability), 

has been termed the Matthew effect (Stanovich). 
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4.3. Vocabulary 

Vocabulary development refers to the knowledge of stored information about the meanings and 

pronunciations of words necessary for communication. Vocabulary development is important for 

beginning reading in that when a student sounds out a word, he or she is also determining if the word 

makes sense based on his or her understanding of the word. If a student does not know the meaning of 

the word, it is difficult to check for the word that fits. Vocabulary development is also a primary 

determinant of reading comprehension. Readers cannot understand the content of what they are 

reading unless they understand the meaning of the majority of words in the text. Oral language 

development and vocabulary development go hand in hand. Research tells us that language learning 

occurs through interaction. Therefore, the point of learning language and interacting socially, is not to 

master rules, but to make connections with other people and to make sense of experiences. 

Classrooms should be full of active learners who are hardly ever silent. Structured talk about 

academically relevant content rather than rote memorization of word lists is necessary. It is important 

to model and teach deliberate strategies for clarifying word meaning as well as to provide students 

opportunities to use the words in context. Children have to talk as well as listen. According to 

Cummins (1980), students develop oral language within the first two years of immersion in the target 

language; however, academic language takes about 5 – 7 years. Teachers need to provide instruction 

in which oral language development, content learning, and literacy development support one another. 

Teachers can assist by directly teaching vocabulary within a meaningful context and providing them 

with many encounters with language. This will help children discover the joy and power of literacy. 

Effective vocabulary instruction should include the following three components: 

1) Definitional and contextual information about a word - To know a word, students need to see it in 

context and learn how its meaning relates to the words around it. An approach that includes 

definitions and shows how words are used in various contexts can generate a full and flexible 
knowledge of word meanings. 

2) Multiple exposures to a word in different contexts - A word that is encountered once has about a 

10 percent chance of being learned from context. When students see a word repeatedly, they gather 

more and more information about it until they get an idea of what it means. 

3) Encouragement of students’ active participation in their word learning - Students remembers words 

better when they relate new meanings to knowledge they already have. Group discussion of word 

meanings also helps students learn new vocabulary by having to actively participate in their own 
learning. Vocabulary needs to be taught explicitly and be a part of the daily curriculum to promote 

English language development. In order to read fluently and comprehend what is written, students 

need to use not just phonics, but also context. It is possible for students to read phonetically yet not 
comprehend what they read because they do not have the vocabulary. Scientific research on 

vocabulary development demonstrates that children learn the majority of their vocabulary 

indirectly in the following three ways: 

1. Conversations, mostly with adults, 

2. Listening to adults read to them, and 

3. Reading extensively on their own (CIERA, 2001). 

Therefore, educators must provide many opportunities for students to learn vocabulary directly, 

including explicitly teaching vocabulary words before students read a text and providing read aloud 

and structured independent reading time. Vocabulary knowledge is critical to students’ success at 

reading. A central goal of vocabulary knowledge is to help students develop full word knowledge 

(Allen, 1999). Full word knowledge means that students know multiple meanings for a given word 

and / or different ways a word can be used.  It is not necessary, or possible to have full word 

knowledge for every word. For most word students will have partial knowledge. They will know one 

definition for the word and be able to use it in a sentence. The more words students have at the partial 

and full knowledge the better their comprehension of the text. Students who have limited and partial 

word knowledge in the early grades often have reading difficulties latter in school if their vocabulary 

is not fully developed.  
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4.4. Fluency  

Fluency is the ability to read words accurately and quickly and with expression (Rassinski, 2006). 
Students with poor fluency abilities read words slowly, in isolation, and often without any inflection. 

They tend to focus more on how to say the words and less on what the words in the sentence or 

paragraph mean. Pupils may read at faster rates depending on the difficulty of the text being read and 
their fluency ability may change depending on the genre of the text. Most students should be able to 

read by first grade. Fluency is dependent upon the type of reading, the reader’s familiarity with the 

words, and the amount of practice reading text. The components of fluency are automaticity, prosody, 
accuracy and speed, expression, intonation and phrasing. Automaticity refers to accurate, quick word 

recognition, not to reading with expression. Although students may recognize words, their oral 

reading may be expressionless and/or lack phrasing and punctuation. Fluent readers know when to 

pause within and at the ends of sentences and when to change emphasis and tone. Reading fluency 
growth does not merely consist of the ability to read words automatically in isolation (sight words). 

This is because the ability to read these words may not transfer when these same words appear in 

sentences or in connected text. Therefore, it is important to give students instruction and practice in 
fluency as they read connected text. Reading fluency is a critical factor necessary for reading 

comprehension.  

Unlike less fluent readers, fluent readers do not have to focus on decoding words. They can recognize 
words and construct meaning at the same time. Additionally, they are able to make connections 

between the text and their background knowledge. Fluent readers are more likely to comprehend and 

remember the material because they read without difficulty and in an efficient way (Rasinski, 2000). 

Ways to improve and build fluency: 

1) Modeling good oral reading – Reading to students in a natural manner models fluent reading. 

Students should not confuse word-perfect decoding with good reading. 

2) Encouraging fluency through phrasing – Often the meaning of a text is found, not in the isolated 
words, but in the phrases. The ability to chunk the text into phrases helps in comprehension. 

3) Providing oral support – When a student simultaneously hears and reads a fluent rendition of a 

text, his or her fluency and comprehension improve. 

4) Offering many practice opportunities – With practice, students can move from decoding words to 
making sense of the reading. 

Teachers must provide explicit instruction, guided practice, supported application and independent 

practice in fluency. For independent practice it is critical that the reading materials be at the student’s 

independent level (word recognition 95% or better) or instructional level (word recognition 90% or 

better) (Blevins, 2001). Research has shown that oral reading leads to better silent, independent 

reading. However, silent, independent reading does not necessarily lead to increased fluency and 

reading achievement (Armbruster, Lehr & Osborn, 2001). Readers who are not fluent are less likely to 

benefit from silent, independent reading. These readers would benefit more from direct instruction in 

reading. Fluency can be improved through authentic instructional activities such as read aloud, 

practicing poetry or scripts, and supported reading. If you carefully observe children in the learning 

process, it is easy to understand why behavioral fluency is an essential success factor in learning and 

performance of any kind. Both informal experience and scientific research (Binder, 1996; Wolf, 2001) 

suggest that fluency contributes directly to three types of critical learning outcomes: 

 Retention and maintenance: the ability to perform a skill or recall knowledge long after formal 

learning programs have ended, without re-teaching in school year after year 

 Endurance: the ability to maintain performance levels and attention to task for extended time 

periods while resisting distraction, and 

 Application: the ability to combine and apply what is learned to perform more complex skills, 

creatively, and in new situations. 

These are important outcomes that education is supposed to accomplish, but which are sadly lacking 

in the long-term results of many educational programs. Parents usually see the lack of these outcomes 
as symptoms, or problems that arise at homework time and when children try to apply what they’ve 
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learned in school to life situations. Even in relatively successful students, who do not falter in obvious 
ways, a lack of fluency in essential skills and knowledge can seriously limit their ability to achieve the 

full learning potential of which they are capable. 

4.5. Differentiation of Instruction Base on Students’ Readiness 

Differentiation by readiness refers to a complex set of facts that affect the level of difficulty at which 

students are ready to learn and the rate at which they grow.  Readiness is not synonymous with ability, 

although a student’s ability is likely to play a role in her readiness.  However there are numerous other 

factors that affect student readiness, including whether or not a student’s basic needs are being met 
outside and inside the classroom, physical and emotional developmental factors, her previous 

exposure to a topic, her physical and mental health on a particular day, whether or not she has made a 

connection with the teacher, and so forth.  In fact, we might even collapse interest and learning profile 
into the readiness category, as students are more ready to learn if they are interested in a topic and if 

that topic is presented and practiced in ways that are comfortable to them. 

The following teacher talk shows common ways teachers respond to student variance in readiness: 

 Those of you who indicated a need for help in coming up with a topic for your short story, please 

meet over here and I will help you brainstorm ideas. 

 If you rated yourself a novice in writing lab reports, start with this assignment. If you rated 

yourself an apprentice, try this other assignment. 

 If you feel that you have already mastered the material in this chapter, please see me to discuss an 

alternative project. 

 Please visit those stations that will most help you review for the test. 

 If you have trouble reading and following a map, you will find some bookmarked Web sites that 

will help you improve your skills. 

 If you feel that the work I am asking you to do is too hard or too easy, please write me a note. 

 There are vocabulary sheets available for those of you who need them. 

 I have put some sample projects in the back of the room so you can see how others students have 

approached this assignment in the past. 

Readiness uses baseline and ongoing data on students’ experiences and interest in the concepts and 

skills under study to determine the best course of instruction.  It is important to consider the 
assessment of student readiness as an ongoing process. The first stage of readiness assessment is a 

pre-assessment.  Pre-assessments should provide answers to the following questions 

 What key concepts and skills do students has already mastered? 

 Based on overall student readiness, what further instruction and opportunities for mastery are 

required? 

 What might spark the interest of students related to the targeted content and skills? 

 Based on overall student readiness, what are essential components of a learning contract? 

In addition to pre-assessment strategies, there are a myriad of strategies that can be used for ongoing 

assessment of student readiness and interest.  Ongoing assessment should measure the enduring 

understanding – what students know and are able to do with the content.  These data sources can be 
student-generated, such as journals, question writing, or oral response.  Sources can also be teacher-

driven methods, such as class discussion, performance checklists, and anecdotal records.  However, 

with regards to readiness Vygotsky (1978-1986) as quoted by Tomlison (2003), expresses the idea 
that, an individual learns in his or her “Zone of prozinal development” [ZDP].  This implies that there 

is a time in the learning process where the child or learner cannot function alone but with the help of a 

knowledgeable adult through scaffolding or support.  In that light new learning will take place.  The 

teachers’ job is to push the learner into his or her zone of proximal development coach for success, 
with a slightly more complex task than the child can handle alone.  Through this process learners 
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grasp new ideas, master new skills, and become increasingly more independent. Changing how 

instruction is delivered with students’ readiness level in mind will motivate them in the learning 
process.  When differentiating by readiness, teachers give more challenging assignments to advanced 

learners and more basic assignments to struggling learners.  All students must be engaged in 

respectful work which teaches essential understanding rather than having higher performing, students 
doing more difficult ask and vice versa .  Instead assignments need to provide multiple approaches to 

process, content and product.  A task that is a good match for students’ readiness extends that students 

knowledge understanding and skills a bit beyond what the student can do independently.  A good 
readiness match pushes the student a little beyond his comfort zone and then provides support in 

bridging the gap between the known and unknown.  Expert teachers often differentiate instruction in 

their classrooms based on the readiness level of their students.  That is they simply do what seems 

right for their student generally, intuition begins the process, and overtime teachers learn from 
successes and failures, refining what they do as they get along. 

Byrnes, (1996).  Suggest that instruction should always be “in advance” of a child’s current level of 

mastery.  That is teachers should teach within a child’s current level of mastery.  That is teachers 
should teach within a child ZDP.  If material is presented at or below the mastery level, there will be 

no growth if presented well above the zone; children will be confused and frustrated. 

Challenges must be at the proper level of difficulty in order to be and remain motivating:- task that are 
too easy become boring and less challenging while task that are too difficult cause frustration 

(National Research Council 1999).  This seems to be the essence of readiness differentiation for all 

learners and a central challenge for teachers in diverse classroom. Implications here are that teachers 

can use diagnostic assessments to determine student readiness.  These assessments can be formal or 
informal.  Teachers can give pre-tests, question to students about their background knowledge, or use 

know, want learned (KWL) chats (chats that ask students to identify what they already know, what 

they want to know, and what they have learned about a topic).  Teachers should incorporate different 
instructional strategies based on the assessed needs of their students.  Throughout a unit of study, 

teachers should assess students on a regular basis.  These assessments can be formal, but is often 

informal and can include taking anecdotal notes on student progress examining students’ entry level, 

work done during the lesson and after the lesson.  The results can then be used to drive further 
instruction. When differentiating product based on a student readiness the following tools can be 

utilized. Alternative Assessment – any type of assessment which students create response to a 

question or task.  Alternative assessment can include short answer, questions, essays, performance 
assessment, oral presentation, demonstrations, exhibitions and portfolios. 

4.6. Differentiation of Instruction Base on Students Interest 

Differentiating according to student interest involves the purposeful use of course content, 
instructional processes, end products and/or classroom interest of the student.  For many students 

technology provides opportunities to engage their interest authentic task involving technology can 

provide a variety of activities, processes and learning environments that are differentiated according to 

the interest of the children. Interest based study is linked to motivation and appears to promote 
positive impacts on learning in both the short and long term says (Herbert 1993). Modifying 

instruction to students interest is also supported by theory and research as a means of enhancing 

motivation, productivity and achievement (Amabile, 1996) – Questions and task that are interesting to 
students are more likely to lead to enhanced student engagement with the task, the students sense that 

the work is rewarding, greater evidence of student creativity, increased student productivity, and a 

higher level of intrinsic motivation.  

Generally, interest contributes to a sense of competence and self determination in learners and to 

positive learning behaviours such as willingness to accept challenges and persist in it states 

(Csikszentmihlyi et al 1993) Learners differ in general motivation to learning and response to specific 

learning task.  Experts suggest, therefore, that students be encouraged to select their own topics for 
project and to encourage with discussion with parents and teachers about learning that brings them 

joy.  Learning that brings them joy.  For instance when children are ask to chose reading material of 

interest to them/they are more likely to demonstrate substantive engagement and thus, experience 
improved reading performance.  Schlechty (1997), states that the appropriate question in today’s 

classroom is no longer “how can I motivate students”? Rather it is what motivates this particular 

student and how to design work that is responsive to these motions.  Determining and designing tasks 
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that tap the motivation of particular students is at the heart of interest based differentiation. Tomlison 
et al., (2003) also opines that differentiating the curriculum base on students can have a profound 

effect on their learning. Interest refers to a child’s affinity, curiosity, or passion for a particular picture 

or skill. Changing how curriculum is delivered with students’ interest in mid will invoke student 
motivation.  Differentiating instruction and lesson delivery touch on a specific interest of students will 

lead to engagement, high student autonomy, and increased production 

5. THEORETICAL PERSPECTIVE FOR THE STUDY 

5.1. The Social Constructivist Theory 

The constructivist psychological school of thought provides a necessary framework for active 

pedagogy. is centered on needs and competencies of the learner. Constructivism is often associated 

with pedagogic approaches that promote active learning, or learning by doing. Social constructivist 

theory, Wertsh (1997) asserts acknowledges the uniqueness and complexity of the learner and actually 

encourages, utilize and reward it as an integral part of the learning process. Social constructivism 

encourages the learner to arrive at his or her version of truth influenced by his or her background 

culture or embedded world view. This theory also stresses the importance of the nature of the 

learner’s social interaction with knowledgeable members of the society. Without the social interaction 

with other more knowledgeable people it is impossible to acquire social meaning of important symbol 

system and learn how to utilize them. According to the social constructivism approach, instructors 

have to adapt to the role of facilitator and not teachers Baverfeld, (1995). The facilitators help the 

learner to get his or her own understanding of the content while the teacher gives a lecture that covers 

the subject matter. The emphasis thus is on the learner and not on the instructor and the content. 

(Gamoran, Secada &Marrett, 1988). We shall focus on Vygotsky’s Social Constructivism from the 

point of view of Zone of Proximal development and Scaffolding as well as his social construction of 

disability. 

5.2. Vygotsky’s (1978) Socio-cultural Theory of Cognitive Development 

One of the first attempts to consider intellectual or cognitive development as a construct of 

socialization was made by the Russian psychologist Lev Semyonovich Vygotsky. According to 

Vygotsky (1978), individual intellectual development cannot be understood without reference to the 

social milieu in which the child is embedded. For Vygotsky, children’s cognitive development must 

be understood not only as taking place with social support interaction with others, but also as 

involving the development of skill with socio-historical development tools that mediate intellectual 

activity. Hence, where Piaget looked at developing children and saw junior scientists, working by 

themselves to develop an independent understanding of the world, Vygotsky saw cognitive 

apprentices, learning from master teachers the skills that are important in the child’s culture (Feldman, 

2003). Vygotsky argued that children’s efforts to understand their world are embedded in a social 

context. They strive to understand their universe by asking questions. For instance, “How do 

machines work?” “Why is the sky blue?” “Why does the weather change?” In answering such 

questions, adults guide a child’s growth in important ways. They not only provide instruction but also 

foster the child’s motivation and interest. Adults present challenges for new learning. Thus, in many 

respects, the young child is an apprentice in thinking. Parents, child-care workers, and older siblings 

act as mentors stimulating intellectual growth. Children learn to think through guided participation in 

social experiences that explore their world. Vygotsky argued that what children can do with the help 

of others may be more indicative of their mental development than what they can do alone. 

Vygotsky maintained that for each developing individual there is a zone of proximal development, a 

range of skills that the child can perform with assistance but not quite independently. How and when 

children master important skills is partly linked to the willingness of others to provide scaffolding, or 

sensitive structuring of children’s learning encounters.  

5.3. Zone of Proximal Development (ZDP) 

The definition of zone of proximal development according to Vygotsky is, the distance between the 

actual developmental level as determined by independent problem solving and the level of potential 

development as determined through problem solving under adult guidance, or in collaboration with 
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more capable peers (Vygotsky, 1978). In other words ZPD is the level at which a child can almost, but 

not fully, perform a task independently, but can do so with the assistance of someone more competent 

(Feldman, 2003). As understood by Vygotsky, a child usually follows or imitates an adult's example 

for acting and reacting, and gradually develops the ability to perform tasks without any assistance. 

Hence, zone of proximal development is the difference between what a child can do with help and 

cannot do without assistance or guidance. 

5.4. Stages Involved in Zone of Proximal Development 

Guiding an individual through a particular problem and withdrawing help as the individual uses his or 

her prior knowledge to develop new concepts and understanding is all worked through certain stages. 

Tharp and Gallimore (1988), presented the following stages involved from learning with the aim to 
acquiring knowledge and skills independently. Stage One: The first stage demonstrates how children 

develop language and speech by relying on others such as caretakers or instructors for performing the 

task, Stage Two: In the second stage, the children or learner uses prior knowledge to carry out the task 

without any guidance. The zone of proximal development occurs between the first and second stages, 
Stage Three: In this stage, the task is performed automatically after being internalized, and according 

to Vygotsky, is fossilized, Stage Four: At this juncture, the process is de-automatised through 

addresses and recursion. 

Lev Vygotsky’s Zone of proximal development acknowledges that there is a link between an 

individual’s current level of development and his or her potential level of development. In other 

words it is the distance between the actual development and the potential level of development. Hence 
the zone of proximal development (ZDP) links that which is known to that which is unknown. (Riddle 

and Dabbagh 1999). This implies that, in order to develop the ZDP, learners should actively interact 

socially with a knowledgeable adult or capable peer. In this instance, the teacher’s role becomes one 

of purposeful instruction, a mediator of activities and substantial experiences allowing the learner to 
attain his or her ZDP. vygotsky (1978)  as in Tomlinson (2004) establish the fact  that it is important 

to understand the relationship between learning and development which are neither separate nor 

identical processes, rater they are combined in a complex way. According to vygostky, teaching 
learning process play a major role in development, because learning leads to development. His 

interest is in the collaboration between adults and children and how this interaction can explain 

children’s learning and development. The main issue in this theory is that as a child’s cognitive 

development occurs through participation in activities slightly beyond its competence, the task of the 
more skilled person is to structure and model the learning situation. Contemporary interpretation of 

the vysgotkian theory uses the concept of scaffolding (Wood, Bruner and Ross 1976) and guided 

participation (Rogoff,1990)  when referring to how a child learns in the ZDP. The implication of this 
theory is that it is  in accordance  with the  ideology of inclusion, all children are entitle to receive a 

differentiated and appropriate education in ordinary classrooms adapted to their learning 

characteristics. This requires the teacher to understand how children learn and develop. Teachers need 
to be familiar with the child’s actual developmental level, while also being able to stimulate the 

child’s development potentials.  Scaffolding, or assistance, in the zone of proximal development is 

based on collaboration between the children and the more capable adult. The teacher must be able to 

adopt various ways of providing support and assistance. The teacher must also be aware of when not 
to give assistance, remembering that the child is to take over more and more responsibility so that it 

can develop from other regulation to self-regulation. For this to occur the child must be active in the 

learning situation. 

5.5. Scaffolding  

The provision for assisted performance by parents, elders, older siblings, child care givers and more 

competent peers to a child, is known as scaffolding. It is the support for learning and problem solving 
that encourages independence and growth (Feldman 2003). Common elements of scaffolding include 

 Task definition  

 Direct or indirect instruction  

 Specification and sequencing of activities  

 Provision of materials, equipment and facilities   

 Other environmental contributions  
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Scaffolding may include assistance with planning, organising, doing and/or reflecting on the specific 
task.  Such assistance is best made available in a timely manner matched to the learning needs and 

interests of the learner. Within the African context, scaffolding is seen as when parents give assistance 

to their children in cooking duties and farming. Furthermore, during games and play songs, more 
experienced peers and older siblings scaffold children to a mastery of games and draw out appropriate 

social meanings from them. 

Effective scaffolding makes two major contributions. 

 Scaffolding makes it easier for the learner to undertake a task successfully and thus expands the 

possible learning activities and experiences  

 Scaffolding increases the rate at which learning may be achieved and extends what is possible for a 
learner to perform and thus expands the ZPD since the provision of powerful tools and well-

formed instructions enable higher order problems to be solved more rapidly.  

5.6. Relevance of Vygotsky’s Theory 

The theory enables teachers to distinguish between primary disability (organic impairment), 

secondary and tertiary disability (cultural distortions of socially conditioned, higher mental functions). 
Focusing exclusively on primary reasons for disability implies ignoring the developmental processes. 

In the light of Vygotsky’s theory, reading problems can only be considered as secondary disabilities 

that are socially constructed and can be prevented or eliminated via differentiated instruction. 

5.7. Research Design 

A quasi experimental research design was used for this study.   The purpose of the quasi experimental 

design was to determine the cause and effect relationship that exist between differentiated instruction 
and reading problem  according to Campbell (2008),  this design differs  in the pure experimental 

study in that it lacks the elements of random assignments to treatment and control groups. This was 

done by exposing one of the groups to a treatment of differentiated instruction.  In such a research 
design, there was a parallel group design, that is, two groups were studied, the control and 

experimental groups.  The control group is the group to which no special treatment is administered 

while the experimental group is that which the special treatment was being administered. There were 

two variables, differentiated instruction which is the main independent variable or treatment variable 
while the dependent or observed performance of children with reading problems  is the dependent 

variable.  The experimental group of students was thought using differentiated instructional strategies, 

while the control group was taught using traditional methods of teaching.Sub-treatment variables or 

indicators for the various hypotheses were  

1) The effect of differentiated instruction on fluency skills. 

2) The effect of differentiated instruction on decoding skills. 

There researcher made use of pre-test and post-test techniques in the administration the instruments. 
This implies that students of the control group were taught using traditional methods while 

differentiated method of instruction was used for teaching students of the experimental group.  After 

the exercise which lasted for six weeks a post test was given in order to assess the validity of the 
differentiated method of teaching as a holistic approach to teaching children with reading problems.  

Besides the above quantitative method, the researcher made use of other qualitative methods of data 

collection, such as observations and interviews in order to have more data to support the results of the 

study. 

5.8. Population of the Study   

The population of this study consisted of all the primary school pupils and teachers in Buea sub- 

division this is elaborated in the table that follows. 

Table2. Population of the Study 

Category of School Number of 

Schools 

Population 

Teacher Pupils 

Public 34 384 8,349 

Confessional 18 106 2,266 

Lay Private 43 223 3,106 

Total 95 713 13,721 

Thus the population of this study was 13,721 which was further classified into target and accessible population 
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Table3. Summary of Target Population  

Category of School Population of the 

Study 

Target Population 

Teacher Pupils 

Public 8,349 384 1,311 

Confessional 2,266 106 401 

Lay Private 3,106 223 566 

Total 13,721 713 2,278 

This implies that the target population was 713 teachers and 2278 pupils. 

5.9. Accessible Population 

According to Nworgu (2004), the accessible population that is within the reach of the researcher. 

Explorable.com (2004) also sees the accessible population as a subset of the target population the 

researcher at times draws his sample from the accessible population or could use it as its sample 

particularly when its number is small and all could be used in the experiment or investigation. In this 
study ,all the class four pupils of Government school Bukwai  that is group one and group two 

constituted the accessible population which was used as the sample of the study. 

Table4. Accessible Population was Composed of Primary Four Pupils of this School, with a Total Number of 22  

Pupils. 

School Class Accessible Population or Sample for Pupils 

G.S Bokwai 2 22 

  

Total 22 

5.10. Sample and Sampling Technique 

Both purposive and random sampling techniques were used for the study. Only pupils who fulfilled 

particular conditions peculiar for the study were allowed to participate. The sampling procedure went 

through two successive stages. First a pre-assessment reading test was given to primary four pupils. 
This test enabled the researcher to select children with reading problems that eventually participated 

in the study. Out of the twenty two pupils eighteen were identified with reading problems. These 

eighteen constituted the sample that participated in the study.  Secondly, the children with reading 
problems were then randomly selected for the control and experimental groups. This was done by the 

use of lots. That is, nine papers were sealed with CG (control group) and nine others were sealed with 

EG (experimental group). The pupils were then made to pick up any of the papers. Any pupil, who 

picked up CG, belonged to the control and any pupil who picked EG belonged to the experimental 
group. 

Table5. Population and Sample of the Study 

Total Population Sample Experimental Group Control Group 

19 14 7 7 

5.11. Instrumentation 

The study made use of both quantitative and qualitative methods of data collection. Five instruments 
of data collection were used for the study. 

1) Pre-assessment Test: This test was made of items in relation to phonological awareness, word 

decoding, vocabulary, fluency and comprehension. The purpose of this test was to identify learners 
with reading problems, who formed participants of the study. 

2) Pre-Test: :   A pre-test was administered at the start of each experiment .since there were  five 

experiments, each with a different  objective  five pre-test were designed and administered .This 

test composed of items  relating to reading skills, such as, phonological awareness, word decoding, 
vocabulary, fluency and comprehension. The purpose of the pretest was to determine the initial 

performance of children with reading problems. This test was administered under the same 

conditions to both the control and experimental groups of the study. 

3) Post-Test. After teaching the control and experimental groups within a period of six weeks a post 

test was administered. This test composed of items in relation to reading skills, such as, 

phonological awareness, word decoding, vocabulary, fluency and comprehension. The test was 
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aimed at assessing the performance of the experimental and control groups after six weeks of 
exposure to different methods of instructions. 

4) Interview Guide: A structured interview guide made of seven items was administered to teachers 

to solicit qualitative information from teachers on their knowledge and implementation of 
differentiated instructional methods in the classroom. 

5) Classroom Observational Guide: This observational guide was equally aimed at observing the 

classroom interaction between teachers and pupils to see the extent to which differentiated 

instruction is used in the classroom. 

5.12. Treatment of Experimental and Control Groups 

In order to avoid the teacher variable affecting the results, the researcher personally taught the 

experimental and control groups during each experiment. In the first experiment, the experimental 

group was taught reading skills using the differentiated teaching strategy of pre- assessment, while the 

control group was taught using the traditional the textbook method each lesson lasted for  thirty 

minutes within a period of one week. At the end of the end a post test was administered. In the second 

experiment the experimental group was taught reading skills using the differentiated teaching strategy 

of precision teaching strategy, while the control group was taught using the traditional textbook 

method each lesson lasted for thirty minutes within a period of one week. At the end of the end a post 

test was administered. Each lesson lasted for thirty minutes within a period of one week. At the end of 

the end a post test was administered. 

5.13. Quantitative Data Analysis 

As for the quantitative data, a pre-designed EpiData Version 3.1 (EpiData Association, Odense 

Denmark, 2008) database which had in-built consistency and validation checks was used to enter the 

data. Further consistency, data range and validation checks were also performed in SPSS version 21.0 

(IBM Inc., 2012) to identify invalid codes. Data were made essentially of categorical variables hence; 

chi-Square test of independence was used to measure the cause and effect relationship between the 

conceptual indicators of the study. The Explanatory Power (EP) of individual background indicators 

like gender, age was calculated as well as the Integrated Value Mapping (IVM) using Cox and Snell 

Pseudo R-Square. The effect of these indicators was also appraised using the Log-Likelihood Ratio 

test. The P-Value could tell us if the effect was significant or not. In fact, the smaller the P-value, the 

more the contribution and which contribution is significant when P-value is <0.05. Inter-component 

relationship or association between the indicators of differentiated instruction was assessed using the 

non-parametric Spearman’s rho correlation test. The non-parametric correlation test was used because 

composite variables departed significantly from theoretical normal distribution according to 

Kolmogorov Smirnov and Shapiro Wilk test (P<0.05) All statistics were presented at the 95% 

Confidence Level (CL), Alpha =0.05. In the other sense, whenever the P-value was less than Alpha, 

there was significant difference, a significant relationship, a significant dependence or association or a 

significant variability explained. 

The following statistical Measures were used in quantitative data analysis. 

a) Chi-Square: The use of Chi square demands that data should be categorical and variables made of 

two or more categories. (Greenwood & Nikulin, 1996).The use of Chi-square was meant to 

measure the effect of differentiated instruction on the performance of children with reading 

problems. The Chi-Square was the most suitable for this purpose because data were made 

essentially of categorical variables. 

b) Log-Likelihood Ratio Test (Pseudo R-Square): Logistic regression, also called a logit model, is 

used to model dichotomous outcome variables. In the logit model the log odds of the outcome is 

modelled as a linear combination of the predictor variables (Hosmer & Lemeshow, 2000).The 

likelihood ratio test was meant to determine the predictive value of gender and age on performance 

in reading problems. This was the most efficient test that could indicate the predictive value of 

individual categorical and dichotomous variables that were not continues.  
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The Log-Likelihood Ratio Test was equally used to determine which of the differentiated instructional 

strategies had the highest predictive value on the performance pupils with reading problems. 

6. SUMMARY OF FINDINGS 

Research hypothesis one: Differentiated instruction has no significant effect on the performance 

of children with problems in decoding skills. 

Table: Comparing decoding scores within group from pre-test to prost-test and between experimental and 

control group. 

Group Decoding pre-

test 

Decoding post 

test 

Mean 

difference 

Wilcoxon 

Signed 

Ranks test 

Experimental N 9 9 

0.667 
Z=-1.897 

P=0.048 

Mean 2.889 3.556 

Median 3.000 4.000 

Minimum 2.00 3.00 

Maximum 4.00 4.00 

Std. Deviation 0.601 0.527 

Control N 9 9 

0.555 
Z=-1.890 

P=0.059 

Mean 2.556 3.111 

Median 2.000 3.000 

Minimum 1.00 2.00 

Maximum 4.00 4.00 

Std. Deviation 1.014 0.601 

Mean difference 0.333 0.445   

Mann Whitney U test U=31.000 

P=0.436 

U=25.000 

P=0.190 

  

The average score in decoding in the experimental group at pre-test was 2.889 with median at 3.000, 

and increased to 3.556 at post-test and this improvement was significant (Wilcoxon Signed Ranks 

test: P=0.048). 

In the control group, at pre-test, the average score was 2.556 and increased to 3.111 at post-test 

(Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test: P=0.059) therefore implying that the change in the experimental group 

was more obvious than in the control group; the null hypothesis is then rejected. Comparing between 

the experimental and the control group, though there was an increase in the difference in favor of the 

experimental group, this difference was not significant (Mann Whitney U test: P>0.05). 

Research hypothesis two: Differentiated instruction has no significant effect on the performance 

of children problems fluency. 

Table: Comparing fluency scores within group from pre-test to prost-test and between experimental and control 

group. 

Group Fluency pre-

test 

Fluency post 

test 

Mean 

difference 

Wilcoxon Signed 

Ranks test 

Experimental N 9 9 

0.556 
Z=-1.667 

P=0.047 

Mean 3.111 3.667 

Median 3.000 4.000 

Minimum 2.00 3.00 

Maximum 4.00 4.00 

Std. Deviation 0.601 0.500 

Control N 9 9 

-0.111 
Z=-0.707 

P=0.480 

Mean 3.111 3.000 

Median 3.000 3.000 

Minimum 2.50 3.00 

Maximum 4.00 3.00 

Std. Deviation 0.486 0.000 

Mean difference 0.000 0.667   

Mann Whitney U test U=40.000 

P=0.961 

U=13.500 

P=0.004 
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The average score in fluency in the experimental group at pre-test was 3.111 with median at 3.000, 
and increased to 3.667 at post-test and this improvement was significant (Wilcoxon Signed Ranks 

test: P=0.047). In the control group, at pre-test, the average score was 3.111 and stagnated at 3.000 at 

post-test (Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test: P=0.480), therefore implying that the change in the 
experimental group was more obvious than in the control group; the null hypothesis is then rejected. 

Comparing between the experimental and the control group, there was an increase in the difference in 

favor of the experimental group and this difference was statistically significant (Mann Whitney U test: 

P=0.004). 

7. DISCUSSIONS OF FINDINGS 

Research hypothesis one: differentiated instruction has no significant effect on the performance 

of children with problems in decoding. 

Comparing score in decoding skills within group from pre test to post test and between experimental 

and control group , the null hypothesis was rejected The average score in decoding in the 

experimental group at pre-test was 2.889 with median at 3.000, and increased to 3.556 at post-test and 
this improvement was significant (Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test: P=0.048). In the control group, at pre-

test, the average score was 2.556 and increased to 3.111 at post-test (Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test: 

P=0.059) therefore implying that the change in the experimental group was more obvious than in the 

control group; the null hypothesis is then rejected. Comparing between the experimental and the 
control group, though there was an increase in the difference in favor of the experimental group, this 

difference was significant (Mann Whitney U test: P>0.05). The magnitude or degree of difference 

between the variables was high   meaning therefore that differentiated instruction has a significant 
effect on the acquisition of decoding skills  in  relation to these results was the quasi experimental  

research carried out by  Huebner (2010) on the effects of differentiated instruction on oral reading 

fluency, reading comprehension and reading attitude . The study incorporated cluster randomized 
assignment to groups with thirty seven classrooms in the treatment condition and thirty three in the 

control condition being overall reading fluency, reading comprehension as well as teaching as well as  

reading attitude and practices. after analyzing the data collected from both groups results indicated 

that, the  use of differentiated instruction and enrichment teaching methods , including high interest; 
self selected books that were above students independent reading , resulted in higher reading fluency 

and comprehension in some students. Consequently teachers could replace whole and small group 

instruction with differentiated instruction techniques with the hope of improving achievement scores 
this falls in line with( Lee  Vygostsky,s 1978)  zone of proximal development   ZDP.  

According to the social constructivism approach,  instructors  have to adopt to the role of a facilitator 

and not as teachers  Baverfeld, (1995)  the facilitators helps the learner to get his or her own 

understanding  .the emphasis is on the learner and not on the instructor. Vygotsky argued that what 
children can do with the help of others may be more indicative of their mental development than what 

they can do alone.  He maintained that for each developing individual there is a zone of proximal 

development, arrange of skills that the child can perform with assistance but not quiet independently.  
How and when children master important skills is partly linked to the willingness of others to provide 

scaffolding, or sensitive structuring of children’s learning encounters. Children develop language and 

speech by   relying on others such as caregivers or instructors for performing the task and also that 
learners use prior knowledge to carry out the task without any guidance this links to pre assessment.  

In the ZDP, Vygostky emphasis that there is a link between an individual’s current level of 

development and his or her potential level of development. In other words it is the distance between 

the actual developments and his or her potential level of development .hence the ZDP links that which 
is known to that which is unknown. (Riddle and Dabbagh 1999) . This implies that in order to develop 

the ZDP, learners should actively interact socially with a knowledgeable adult or capable peer.  In   

this instance the teachers rule becomes one of purposeful instruction, a mediator of activities and 
substantial experiences allowing the learner to attain his or her ZDP. 

Thus in imparting of decoding skills differentiation of instruction is essential in combination with the 

child’s ZDP and previous knowledge. Decoding skills are vital for speech development.  Early 
attainment of deciding skills is important because this early skill accurately predicts latter   skill in 

reading comprehension. There is strong and persuasive evidence that children who get off to a slow 
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start rarely become strong readers. (Stanovich, 1986) early learning of the codes leads to wider 

reading habits in and out of school.  Thus differentiating instruction for children who lack the skill is a 
rewarding thing to do as indicative   by the above hypothesis.  

Research hypothesis two: Differentiated instruction has no significant effect on the performance 

of children   with problems in fluency skills. 

Comparing fluency scores within group from pre-test to prost-test and Between experimental and 

control group. The average score in fluency in the experimental group at pre-test was 3.111 with 

median at 3.000, and increased to 3.667 at post-test and this improvement was significant (Wilcoxon 
Signed Ranks test: P=0.047). In the control group, at pre-test, the average score was 3.111 and 

stagnated at 3.000 at post-test (Wilcoxon Signed Ranks test: P=0.480), therefore implying a 

significant  change in the experimental group as oppose to the control group therefore the null 

hypothesis was rejected and the null retained. Therefore differentiated instruction has a significant 
effect on the performance of children acquiring fluency skills. Reading fluency is the ability to read 

words accurately and quickly. Fluent readers   know when to pause within and at the end of the text 

and in line with this is the conclusion drawn by (2007 ) differentiated instruction has a positive and 
significant effect on  fluency skills. It was found out that on the assessments carried out in fall (pre 

test) students read an average of 54 words per minute, and on the winter assessments (post test) 

students read an average of 77 words per minute.  Children participated in differentiated learning task 
in reading through small group instruction and literacy center activities. The researcher also 

generalized that teachers uses of differentiated reading instruction in cooperation with classroom 

management strategies allowed students to become more fluent readers. Similarly  

Sally et al (2011)  in her experimental research on the effect of differentiated instruction and 
enrichment pedagogy on reading fluency and comprehension reveals in results that demonstrate that 

an enrichment reading approach with differentiated instruction and less whole group instruction ,was 

as effective or more effective than a traditional whole group basal approach. Brunner’s   theory   is of 
relevance to differentiated instruction especially at the iconic and symbolic modes of representation 

that has to do with reading problems. Brunner (1978) in his mode of representation theory arguers that 

students should be helped to understand the structure of a field of study or the discipline, he believes 

that if students are helped to grasp the overall pattern of a field of study, they are more likely to 
remember what they learn, and understand the principles that can be applied in a variety of situations. 

He insisted on discovery learning (Brunner, 1980)  discovery learning which must be guided teaching 

in the class room  where school learning takes place too much in the form of step by step presentation 
of knowledge which are applicable only in the classroom. His views tie with differentiated instruction 

and flexible grouping. Tchombe (2011) states that teachers should confront students with problems 

and help them look for solutions either independently or in interactive group work. Teachers should 
give students much opportunity for practice so that they can acquire confidence in their own learning 

abilities. This will help children who have problems with reading fluently and who dread reading 

aloud to develop confidence in them and consequently improved performance in the acquisition of 

fluency skills. 

8. RECOMMENDATIONS AND INTERVENTION STRATEGIES TO MOTIVATE STUDENTS 

Despite many teachers’ beliefs that they have little influence on student motivation, teachers can 

influence and support student motivation by setting clear goals and expectations (setting a purpose) 
for reading and writing assignments, focusing students on their own improvement, providing a variety 

of reading materials, allowing students to choose reading materials, and providing opportunities for 

students to discuss reading and writing tasks with one another. Below are some recommendations to 
help motivate student in the language learning process. 

8.1. Set Clear Goals and Expectations for Performance 

Adolescents’ understanding of a task and the work necessary to complete it successfully influence 

their motivation If a teacher assigns a chapter to read for homework without letting the students know 
that they are expected to discuss the major developments in the chapter the next day, then students do 

not understand the “real” assignment, nor do they know how to complete it successfully. Goals and 

expectations for reading and writing assignments should be clear and specific. For example, in 
assigning a textbook chapter for reading, the teacher should be clear about why the reading is assigned 

and what students are expected to do as a result of reading it. Provide guidance by giving examples of 
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strategies that students can use in reading the chapter and relate that to successful participation in the 
discussion to enhance motivation for performing the reading activity [92, 93]. Teachers may feel 

reluctant to implement the following strategies because of concerns over the relevance of materials 

that are not directly tied to the curriculum or to high stakes tests. 

8.2. Guide Students to Focus on their Own Improvement 

Students’ tendencies to compare themselves with their peers, which is exacerbated by grading and 

tracking practices at the primary level, negatively influence their motivation for reading and writing in 

school. Helping students to set goals for their literacy and content learning and then guiding them to 
focus on their progress toward attaining these goals is one way to improve motivation. In this era of 

standards-based learning and high stakes testing, teachers must also ensure that individual learning 

goals address content and performance standards. Together, the reading specialist, the special 
education teacher, the school librarian, and content-area teachers can collect and organize a pool of 

reading materials that address standards based content and are written at different reading levels. 

Specialists can also assist the content area teachers by providing diagnostic assessment information 
and helping them use that information to match texts to students and to determine reading strategies 

and skills students need to learn. Teachers can then use these resources and information to guide 

students to set learning goals individualized to their reading abilities and content learning needs and 

track their progress in meeting these goals. Teachers can teach students to keep track of their progress 
through reading logs and progress checklists, which the student then shares with the teacher on a 

regular basis  

8.3. Provide Variety and Choice in Reading Materials 

The textbooks used in many secondary level classrooms often do not hold students’ interests. 

Teachers can provide students with other reading materials that interest them and that pertain to the 

subjects that they teach. Teachers can start by conducting online searches for high interest, matched-
to-reading-level materials. Books, magazines, and newspaper articles that adolescents consider 

interesting help them view reading as a way to learn more about topics that are attractive to them , 

Self-determination is critical to motivation. Allowing students to select some of their own 

reading materials gives students control over their learning. Teachers need to structure and guide 
student choices so that struggling readers select materials that are appropriate for their reading level 

and that address the content they are learning [92, 93, 95]. 

8.4. Provide Opportunities for Students to Interact Through Reading 

To provide students with opportunities for interaction, teachers can: 

 Create opportunities for small groups of students to discuss their reading, 

 Structure groups carefully so that students with differing abilities are able to talk about  a common 

topic, and  

 Offer different viewpoints or information on that topic. For example, if students are reading 

different materials at different reading levels on the writing of the U.S. Constitution, students who 

have read different selections can form a group to talk about what they learned from the different 
texts. 

9. CONCLUSION  

Countless middle and high school students at every socioeconomic level are struggling with learning 
academic content because they cannot read and write at grade level. To address this problem, all 

educators, including content-area teachers, need information on how to incorporate effective literacy 

learning strategies into the content-area curriculum. This document has presented, summarized, and 

discussed the relevant literature on adolescent literacy and has described promising, research-based 
instructional practices for improving adolescent literacy skills. Though the research base on 

adolescent literacy is incomplete, existing research offers some suggestions for how content-area 

teachers can work with struggling adolescent readers in their classrooms. Some common themes have 
emerged from the research literature as effective practices for instruction. The most common 

suggestion made throughout the research surveyed is that teachers should use systematic, explicit, and 
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direct instruction. When students experience explicit instruction on a specific skill, teacher modeling, 

guided practice, and independent practice, they are much more likely to become proficient at the skill 
being taught.  

The second common theme throughout many of the literacy components discussed is the use of 

repetition. One way to ensure that students retain a strategy or skill is to review it in different contexts 
and with different texts [6, 16, 20]. Whether applied to reading a text repeatedly to improve fluency or 

practicing the steps of a strategy multiple times to master that strategy, repetition contribute to the 

improvement of adolescent literacy skills. The improvement of adolescent literacy is an issue that all 
middle and high school teachers should be equipped to address in their instruction. To be effective, 

content-area teachers must be aware of instructional approaches and strategies that can be used within 

their existing curricula to help improve the literacy levels of the struggling readers that they 

encounter. In this way, they will learn the content area. We hope that this report provides some of the 
information needed to help teachers better educate today’s adolescents. 
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